				  BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL
				     REGULAR MEETING
					MINUTES
		      	 	FEBRUARY 21, 2017, 5:30 P.M.

PRESIDING:	WENDY O’QUIN PERRETTE, MAYOR
		STACY SMITH, DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION
		JASON MICKENHEIM, ASSISTANT CITY ATTORNEY

PRESENT:	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND
		VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE
		COUNCILWOMAN KATES
		PRESIDENT SMITH
		COUNCILMAN McCREE
		COUNCILMAN ARD
		COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY

ABSENT:	NONE
		
BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Bogalusa City Council Meeting will come to order. Invocation lead by  
President Smith followed by the Pledge of Allegiants.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Led the Invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiants.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………………………HERE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………………………HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………………..HERE
	PRESIDENT SMITH……………………………………………..HERE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE………………………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………………….HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………………HERE

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Next is the approving the minutes held at the meeting on February 7, 2017. 

BY_VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:  I make a motion we accept those minutes.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD………………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY……………………AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT APPROVING THE MINUTES HELD AT THE MEETING ON FEBRUARY 7, 2017).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: There aren’t any Recognitions and Awards. At this time I do have a public announcement. Bogalusa currently has 194 adjudicated properties available for sale at the Civic Source.com. The next online auction will be held on Wednesday, March 8th from 8:00 a.m. until 8:00 p.m. If anyone is interested please go to Civic Source.com. Thank you.
Introduction of Resolutions there are none. Next we have an Ordinances introduced by Councilman Ard.




BY COUNCILMAN ARD: 

AN ORDINANCE to approve the rezoning request from B-Business to C-Commercial located at 933 Avenue F a small lot adjacent to the property to sell a limited amount of vehicles on a part time basis.
This building is the little tan cream colored building just north of Glynn’s. It has been there for years. It is actually kind of a family thing and help the man out. There is some confusion on the parish level by the way it is already zoned one way and are having to rezone it coming into the city. I don’t know why it is not receptacle. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: This will be discussed more in detail in public discussion on March 7th. Now we have an ordinance introduced by Councilman Drummond.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: 

AN ORDINANCE to approve the rezoning request from A3-Residential to C-Commercial presently located off of Sullivan Drive is being leased by the property owner Chris Penton who owns Milltown Flea Market.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: This ordinance will be up for discussion at the next meeting on March 7th. Now we have an ordinance introduced by Councilman McCree. (Vice-President Ritchie read it.)

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:

AN ORDINANCE to approve the closing of a portion of Avenue G which is an undeveloped property adjacent to Mr. Johnny Hodge’s property on the west side.
This will be up for discussion at our next meeting on March 7th. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Thank you. Now we have an ordinance introduced by Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: 

AN ORDINANCE to amend the ordinance to prohibit smoking to workplaces and public places in the City of Bogalusa, Tobacco Free for Youth, and providing for related matters.
This particular ordinance there were several meetings, meeting on January 31st and February 9th which was conducted by Tobacco Free Living Representatives, our community leaders, some  city officials and the Bogalusa Police Department. So as result of those meetings I will go in more details at our next meeting to discuss further.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Now we have an ordinance introduced by Councilman Ard.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: 

AN ORDINANCE top authorize payment of overtime to department heads who work during times of a called state of emergency.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: This will be up for discussion at our next meeting on March 7th.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Public Hearing & Adoption of Ordinances. We have an Ordinance which is introduced by Vice-President Ritchie. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: 

AN ORDINANCE granting CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp., D/B/A CenterPoint Energy Louisiana Gas, the right to construct, install, operate and maintain facilities for the transportation, distribution and sale of gas in the municipality and for such purposes, to use and excavate in the public highways, streets, sidewalks, alleys, squares, commons, grounds, and other publicly owned areas and levying a franchise (privilege) tax for that purpose. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Any public participation at this time? 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Just to give you a little more on it, this is a twenty five year agreement that we are signing with them and they are increasing their franchise fee to us from four percent to four and a half percent.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Come to the podium and state your name and address please.

BY MALCOM MOSES: 1104 Byrd Avenue. Question about the increase with the contractor for Entergy here, with the process that we see currently going on as far as streets repair and the major areas to benefit contracts or agreements on things of this nature. What will it benefit the majority of the Bogalusa community verses the central location of Louisiana and certain banking areas or attorney offices and things of this nature.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: It provides gas to your house. Your natural gas to your house this is what this is for. They pay us a fee to operate this inside of the city limits. Our fee in the past has been four percent and they have increased it to four and a half percent so we will get a half percent more per year on the gas that is used than what we were getting before. So the city will have more money coming into the general fund.

BY MALCOM MOSES: I understand but it says for such purposes to use and excavate----- 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Well if they have to dig gas lines or repair gas lines and they have the right to do that. 

BY MALCOM MOSES: Ok.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: This is in place for twenty five years. You won’t see this come back up for twenty five more years. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: It is actually helping us we are actually able to save a half at this time which we haven’t had that in the last twenty five years. State your name and address.

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: 220 Beall Street. This is about that gas line what are we doing—one quick question about it, seems like they have the right to go across the road through the field wherever they going to go, it hasn’t gotten in the ordinance where if they tear up anything where they have to fix it like it was before they got there. It’s in there, I was kind of concerned.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Yes, that is part of their work. It is part of them doing business. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: That is part of their job. Any council discussion at this time?

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I’d like to make a motion we accept this ordinance.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH………………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD………………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT GRANTING CENTERPOINT ENERGY RESOURCES CORP., D/B/A CENTERPOINT ENERGY LOUISIANA GAS, THE RIGHT TO CONSTRUCT, INSTALL, OPERATEAND MAINTAIN FACILITIES FOR THE TRANSPORTATION, DISTRIBUTION AND SALE OF GAS IN THE MUNICIPALITY AND FOR SUCH PURPOSES, TO USE AND EXCAVETE IN THE PUBLIC HIGHWAYS, STREETS, AND SIDEWALKS, ALLEYS, SQUARES, COMMONS, GROUNDS, AND OTHER PUBLICLY OWNED AREAS AND LEVYING A FRANCHISE (PRIVILEGE) TAX FOR THAT PURPOSE).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  An ordinance introduced by Councilman Drummond.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND:

AN ORDINANCE authorizing the Mayor of the City of Bogalusa to enter into a Solid Waste Collection and Transportation Agreement with the Progressive/Waste Connections, Inc.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Any public discussion at this time?

BY MALCOM MOSES: 1104 Byrd Avenue. In this agreement has the decision already been made as to the production of our cost for the services? I know it was stated that because of the reduction in population here----

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: This has got nothing to do with landfill.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Two different things.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Collection and transportation.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: It is for picking up our trash and hauling it out there. That is all this is for.

BY MALCOM MOSES: Okay. 

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: It has nothing to do with the landfill. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Any council discussion at this time? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes I have council discussion. In reference to residual litter and leakage of the liquid. I’ve got some concerns about when the trucks pass by there’s residual letter that is left as well as the liquid. Is there a cleaning process for the liquid waste? I’ve really gotten concerns about that some of the neighborhoods not all of the neighborhoods.
Yes sir please.

BY CLAY RICHARDSON:  From Progressive Waste. There has been times where there is lots of rain people leaves their lids open on cans. We do get extra water between the times garbage is sept into the truck there is some leakage. Now have you been seeing some recently because we have set up----

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Well yes.

BY CLAY RICHARDSON: We just did a big campaign and redid a bunch of tailgates on the trucks and put plugs back in there too to prevent that because we had the same thing throughout the parish and in Franklinton. So that should stop it but if not please give me a call we will definitely make a change because they shouldn’t leak.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you. There is one other question, reading the contract of course you transport to the landfill and the process where you transport the weight to the landfill is there a weigh in or weigh out or both? Exactly how do they calculate?

BY CLAY RICHARDSON: It is when you pull into the landfill you have to weigh your truck and they give you a heavy weight and when you come out they give you an empty weight. We have to tell where it is coming from in the parish. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay the amount the charges used is the empty weight? Which one are you using? 

BY CLAY RICHARDSON: The difference between the two. Subtract it and that is what you get.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay, alright. Thank you. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I make a motion we accept this ordinance.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH……………………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE………………………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD……………………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………………AYE

(MOTI9ON CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF BOGALUSA TO ENTER INTO A SOLID WASTE COLLECTION AND TRANSPORTATION AGREEMENT WITH THE PROGRESSIVE/WASTE CONNECTION, INC.).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: An ordinance introduced by Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: 

AN ORDINANCE pertaining to underground burials; depth in the Bogalusa Cemetery and the Ponamah Cemetery.
This particular ordinance itself there has been numerous vaults that were damaged during the March and August flooding in which we are in the process of getting some help from the states cemetery or FEMA assessment. With this vault I mean with this particular ordinance the vault or the burial remain interments more or less will have two feet of soil on top to prevent any other damages that occur during our flooding or disasters or what have you. The two feet of dirt that is also a state guideline as well if we choose not to have vaults any longer to at least have two feet of dirt on top to protect the interments.  Also to give you a brief definitions on the vault also known as the virial liner or grave vault is a container made of wood or brick but more often they are readily made concrete. This more or less protects the interments of our love ones that are buried. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Basically another reason and this is just another my experience in being in the funeral business, these concrete vaults that are being put above the ground serve no I hate to say no purpose but they really serve no purpose because most vault companies that build these vaults if they have a warranty on them they will tell you in that warranty if they are buried above the ground the warranty is null and void. They are designed to be buried in the ground. I know we have had some discussion about some odors by Mr. Fate Ferrell out in the cemetery and that is part of the reason. These vaults are supposed to be in the ground. They’re not designed to seal above the ground. So we are trying to eliminate a couple of problems here by doing this in eliminating them above the ground to start with. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Exactly and those vaults that are on top at this time will be grandfathered in if this ordinance should pass they would be grandfathered in. Those families that have vaults already.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Now what about the masonry vaults they won’t be infringed upon by this?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: No. So I do make a motion that it is---

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Any public discussion at this time? Come to the podium and state your name and address please.

BY MELVIN ABRAMS: 14062 Highway 21 South. Just one quick thing. The ones that you are grandfathering in now I know there is a lot of them after grandfathering now what we are going to have to look at is that we’ve got some that ain’t but two or three inches in the ground. Grandfather those in also and if you have anything or hard type of rain or whatever those vaults are going to move. You got a few of them that are really that just is not in the ground period. So this is something----

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I agree with what you are saying but for us to go back and try to make these folks come back and bury these folks that just isn’t going to fly. I wouldn’t expect it to happen. We would have to play that by ear. We will fix them when that happens just like we are doing these others. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Exactly, and by the way I do want to commend Mr. Melvin in his report and his photos in enabling us to get the process started on the way. With that being said I make a motion----

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Any council discussion- does anyone have any council discussion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: The burial still going to be six feet under the ground right? Six feet under the ground?

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: No ma’am, the State Law says that it has to be two feet of dirt on top of the outside container. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Exactly. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Okay now if you bury just the casket in the ground you put two feet of dirt on top of the casket. If you put a vault in the ground or you putting a casket into a vault then there is supposed to be two feet of dirt on top of that vault. So whatever the outside container is there is supposed to be two feet of dirt on top of it. That is State Law that is not our law. We are just making the law in the cemetery so we don’t have these vaults above the ground creating a problem twenty years from now.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: Okay.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: The ones that weren’t designed to sit above the ground. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: The vaults that are already there because we have two on our twenty plots.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: They will stay.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: They will stay.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Yes ma’am but from this day forward these will not be allowed anymore. Those that have been put in place because there is a couple out here at Ponamah that have been put there that have not in use yet. They are out of state.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: Ours are not in use yet.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Excuse us we are having council discussion at this time. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I seconded your motion Ms. Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you I was going to say for your resource this was an act from 1974. So it has been a state statue. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………………….AYE.
	COUNCILMAN McCREE………………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD……………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT PERTAINING TO UNDERGROUND BURIALS; DEPTH IN THE BOGALUSA CEMETERY AND THE PONAMAH CEMETERY).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Now we have an ordinance introduced by Vice-President Ritchie.


BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: 

AN ORDINANCE authorizing the Mayor to enter into a contract by and between the Louisiana Department of Public Safety and Corrections and the City of Bogalusa.
This is again an ordinance we do once a year to hire work crews from Raburn Correctional which we have two work crews that we deal with. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Any public discussion at this time? Any Council discussion?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I have council discussion. The time frame of the contract I read it was July 1, 2016 to June 30, 2018 and it is a two year period but we are renewing once a year? Or should that have been----

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Actually this should be for two years, you are right. This is a two year contract. Sorry.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Alright so we should have started it last year actually? 2016. I don’t know if our dates was wrong.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: It is the end of 2016.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Well this says July 1, 2016.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: It shouldn’t because that is when we approved the seconded----

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: It’s in the contract.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: It’s in the contract like that? It should be the end of 2016.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I don’t know the administration may want to take a look at it. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: I do have a question to Mr. James Hall in reference to the gentleman that comes out from the Correctional that cleans, is there a certain area that they go by cleaning, like is it any kind of places in the communities that they are able to come into the communities like litter pick up or anything? 

BY JAMES HALL: We have two crews right now one of them is mainly working ball fields and we do have some set scheduling. If you notice every Monday morning they will be on Avenue B Bridge where the log trucks leaves the debris all week. That is where we start every Monday morning unstopping the drains and then depending on what kind of project we got where if I get a order from the council member who needs them in their area to try and put them in different areas at different time. It just depending on the biggest remains is. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Okay so they are allowed to enter into the neighborhoods in our area.

BY JAMES HALL: Wednesday and Thursday they do the main thoroughfare on five public highways in Bogalusa. That is where they pick up about sixty bags in two days just on the main thoroughfare but we do get them in the district if we need them. Also Mr. Denman has a crew on Saturday and community service and my people worked this Saturday went in behind Sunset Acres and cleaned. So we are cleaning the four days we have RCC and the two crews on Saturday in the neighborhoods. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Mr. Hall what is the process for a Council person to request just to send you an e-mail or call in?

BY JAMES HALL: The easiest thing to do is get with Ms. Brenda and give me an area. I don’t mean Poplas Quarters. I mean from Redmond to Poplas or Church. Give me a definite area one that you ----

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: That is my next question What if you need for the entire area?

BY JAMES HALL: Most of them needs a whole neighborhood but I don’t need them walking and not picking up that is a lot of wasted time. The heaviest debris area is where I need them.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: A specified area will make it easier for you.

BY JAMES HALL: Yes sir. 

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Okay thank you so much. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: I appreciate that. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I make a motion that we accept this ordinance.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH……………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE………………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD……………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT BY AND BETWEEN THE LOUISIANA DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY AND CORRECTIONS AND THE CITY OF BOGALUSA).
	
BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Administrative Remarks.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: At this time I would like Public Works Director, Mr. James Hall, it is Mardi Gras season and we are going to talk about clean up and we have been really busy with it. Our Police Officers that are coming to town, our visitors that are going to help out with our parade this weekend. Our officers are about done with making up with the parades that they do because we do parades in their area also to make up for it. There is like seven parades they work. At this time I will let Mr. Hall speak about that because there are concerns about not being picked up for Sunday.

BY JAMES HALL: We do have a special problem this year. My vacuum sweeper is down so it has been down before it is no big problem. So I will lease one or rent one well Waste Management their motor is burned up in theirs and the other three I have all the motors are burned up in them. So what we have this year is a broom sweeper. All it is going to do is push the debris to the side of the road to make the roads passable until Monday morning. RCC will start picking up both crews on one street on each side of the road they will get all the way almost to Popeye’s. They are off Tuesday for Mardi Gras, I don’t know why they get to go celebrate Mardi Gras when they are in prison but they are off. They will come back Wednesday and finish the job. So we are going to have a little bit of delay on sweeping than we usually do. I usually have a vacuum to go and sweeps it for me but we couldn’t find one this year. So ya’ll bear with us but we will have it cleaned by Wednesday morning and you won’t even know we had a parade.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Thank you Mr. Hall. Also I would like to let everyone know the Council at the Cassidy Park the windmill, the watermill the windmill is donated recently if you haven’t been by go check it out. Also March 10th the Senior Citizens Re-Grand Opening from a March 11th flood is coming up. March 4th is Bob Hicks Foundation which yesterday was declared Bob Hicks Day. Ms. Tamira you have some tickets I know you need tickets for that event. Also I would like to remind everybody of Our Lady of the Angels Family Fun Day. The City is doing—our new Police Chief will be out there with some activities for the kids. Also the start of the Farmer’s Market will take place. In sports we are still working on our baseball season’s increase this year. There is six T-Ball teams this year four eight and under, four ten and under and three twelve and under. Last year we only had one twelve and under. They are all going to be playing at Avenue B and they are working on that now. They are also on the second part of Brownfield Grant and remember the Centennials money’s that was left over from the Centennial year they did a special project on that with a little money that was left over. I think they are close to turn down a possible mural design for Willis Avenue. So that is coming soon. In March we are going to be recognizing heroes and civilians in all of our Police Department and kind of give them all a thank you because we have hurricane season fast approaching. Also we had Rotary Bogalusa Police Department Officer of the year Mr. Jeremy Stogner. So if you see him be sure that you give him a congratulations. I also would like to thank Mr. Abrams for bringing these items to our attention and meeting us all at the cemetery. Also Progressive Waste continue working with you all and CenterPoint we are thankful that you all are able to raise your percentage in our franchise fees. That is all at this time, thank each and every one of ya’ll, have a safe Mardi Gras and be courteous to your neighbor and behave yourselves.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Public participation, Foots Quinn. 

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: 220 Beall Street. Mainly I came to the podium to thank the City for helping with our program in the train station this weekend. We had a lot of people came all the way from Garland, Texas to Mobile, above Hattiesburg, New Orleans. Somebody might have spent a dollar or two here. I’m glad they came. We all had a good time. There was a meeting of what we call a ferroequinologist if you think about it you will figure it out. The study of the iron horse. My program was on the logging railroad and I learned a lot myself that I didn’t know before the railroads came. I want to thank the City in general, the Mayor’s Office, the Council and so forth. Most of all Mike and Betty Cassidy for letting us go into the old Depot that came in here in 1909. City League, Eagle side, David Price, Bill Moon our two Methodist Administers. Bill Moon had the equipment there the tables and so forth. David Price did a great program. Brian Johnston President of the GM&O Historic Society came with other people from Mobile way. Of course our Daily News, Bogalusa Then and Now, MTV News we had a lot of help. Bogalusa has a lot of volunteers it doesn’t have to be for this I mean for the trash pickup with WCI. I know I’ve seen Teddy out at daylight in the parking lot behind McDonalds with crews not prisoners but volunteer’s young people and so forth. All you people on the council that can be done to take up the slack from the ones we have to hire. I would hope that we will have some people afraid to throw down the litter because of the filth. One last thing I forgot this since way before Mayor Mizell was in office, why has Bogalusa always used Entergy for the electricity? Right over in Franklinton they use Washington St. Tammany, Cleco and in years past all those services were a good bit less for the usage than what we having to deal with. I guess Energy is pretty we get it here but I think we ought to check on getting the lowest price we can. Thank ya’ll. Happy Mardi Gras.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Malcom D. Moses.

BY MALCOM MOSES: 1104 Byrd Avenue. First of all I want to say thank you for Public Works on the corner of Grove and Byrd Avenue all the way to Avenue B. You can see all the way through. They got a crew out there doing some serious work here a couple of weeks back. In reading the City Charter now a question to help us understand. Mr. James Hall has a responsibility as the director the duty of the city so to speak. But a lot of areas of the city there is very little or no maintenance really done when it comes to like one tractor they used they had the arm used to cut the trees back or out of the street ways, some of the drainage where the ditches are not properly kept up or cleared. I’m not saying it is not done once every six months I’m talking about sometimes it is not done all year. The reason I can say this is because my specific corner I clean that corner which it is not a problem. So these are some of the things we look at and we act because according to for my understanding that even the parks and all these things Mr. Tims is handling that area right now and we have someone handling the airport. For my understanding that is supposed to be his area of responsibility and the Charter necessarily grant a latitude of operability for that decision to hire people as his assistant to preform those functions. Now help us understand this. Especially when you say that our city is in the red and we currently in the effort of borrowing another one million dollars or $950,000 so to speak from the last meeting I was in to help us go over until our taxes coming in so our city can survive. Would you help us understand this? 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I’m not sure what your question is but the $950,000 is basically a bridge loan because our tax money doesn’t come in until the end of the year. So we have to have money to operate on until that money comes in so we borrow from the State Bond Commission until the money comes in, in December. Okay so that is why we have the $950,000 loan. It has nothing to do with whether the city is in the red, white, purple, pink or orange. That is just a part of bookkeeping that you have to do. When you operate a business if you don’t have enough money for cash flow you have to get it from somewhere. That is basically what we are doing a bridge loan.

BY MALCOM MOSES: Okay good thanks I appreciate you for clarifying that. But my number one question was according to the Charter for my understanding, my understanding may not be proper is that Mr. James Hall has people that are beneath him or so to speak assistance that perform areas of operation for the city that may not be authorized by the Charter. 

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: They are not Department Heads.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: They are not Department Heads they are just employees of the City. 

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: One is a Parks and Recreation Director and one is an Airport Director. They are not Department Heads. 

BY MALCOM MOSES:  Does the Charter permit that?

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: It does. We got an Attorney General opinion on that back when Mayor Mizell was Mayor. We would have to pull that, I don’t have it but we will get a phone call from Mr. Branch as we get it. We are not in violation of the charter for that matter. Also to answer that question our City Attorney Mr. Branch and myself met with some other people with the same concerns in 2015 actually. They’re concerns turned out to be false hopes of something they were doing wrong. It is okay to have an assistant, these people report to Mr. Hall. Mr. Hall is still the Supervisor. So we are not in violation and according to our City Attorney and the State of Louisiana we are not in violation because they are not considered supervisors. If they were supervisors then we would be in violations I’m sure but they are not supervisors. They are just like being the foremen at the Paper Mill. You know how they got foremen’s under people that is how that works. That’s all.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: Mr. Moses before you step away, I just wanted, I can tell you something I think we got a very, very underutilized process and it is available to anybody. When you go on line you can fill out a street light outage, a blocked covert or an overgrown ditch or whatever. There are tons of options there. I find from being a resident of the city I find it to be a very affected structure system and you have a record of when you put it in and how long it took them to get there. I think if you utilize that system more often you will find the turnaround time is considerably short. 

BY MALCOM MOSES: I appreciate that knowledge and I’ll be sure to pass that on to as many as I can. And the final as far as the maintenance for the community at large is there a possible improvement for certain areas. Like I said because I know in the district where I live they don’t look too healthy. I’m a decent man in cleanliness and kind of support and maintenance and keeping the bushes trimmed and the streets cleaned up. But like I said since a few years back they had a small accident over by my house where they broke a window which wasn’t a big issue. There has been very little city maintenance done throughout that area on a very consistent basis. It was such a poor caring of the community they didn’t even know they had a fire hydrant in that area until I cleaned it out and then my insurance went down. So just asked that if you can give us a better (inaudible) with your office of administration that your people provide the entire community. I am not saying you are not doing a good job. I’m just saying that many people are not seeing the results of the efforts of your good job. Does that make sense sir? 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Again let me address that if I may. This man right here is one man and we’re seven council people and we can’t be everywhere in the city. We expect and we appreciate help from the community that is the way we make the community better when everybody works together and doesn’t work against each other. Like Scott says we have a form on line that you can fill out these things. If they know about it then they have a better chance of getting it addressed. I travel a lot of streets in town during the day when I’m not busy at the funeral home. I get in my truck and I ride and I see things and I write notes down and I let Mr. Hall know. When he can and he has the resources and the time he usually gets to it. It ain’t going to happen today or tomorrow but in due time it gets taken care of. We need the public’s help too. We can’t do this job and he can’t do his job by himself so he needs everybody that is a citizen and we need everybody that is a citizen.

BY MALCOM MOSES: Understood thank you for your time.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: There is a lot to be said-----

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Mr. Joel Miller. You can hold it for your discussion.

BY JOEL MILLER: ----------

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Mr. Chester Abram.

BY MELVIN ABRAM: 14062 Highway 21 South. What I wanted to say is I want to commend the councilmen you know they worked hard on this cemetery stuff and I see a lot of progress and I see a lot of progress that is going to be made in the future. This is a step and a guide we need to be working together until this and it’ll be successful. Ms. Kates you do a great job which all of the councilmen does but she does a lot of research and she don’t mind it. I just wanted to commend Mr. Hall he is an alright guy and we on him all the time but still he is a human being like we are you know I don’t want him to feel like the Lone Ranger and Tonto following behind him all the time. But my other little point is I’ll let it go I’m just going to run this across you all your attention—where those trucks come into Martin Luther King out there, it is pretty deep holes there. We got a lot of debris from the eighteen wheelers from the logs like they are cleaning off the bridge. That area needs to be took a look at and put some asphalt in those holes right there. It is right there where the meat market was right there. They are pretty deep right there. My other point is let someone ride by and take a look at I don’t know if you have had a chance to look at the thing on Willis Avenue?

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I did and I noticed somewhat of a dip. I’m not sure that it is that much yet but it will get there eventually.

BY MELVIN ABRAM: Yeah it is getting a little deeper. I was checking it out and I don’t know if it is the weight of the trucks if the road is strong enough to make those trucks you know. Okay.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: It could be a spot that is holding water underneath it.

BY MELVIN ABRAM: It appears a little deep it is already lower than and they will want the city to pay for that. We just trying to fix something before it gets to that point. Thank ya’ll.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Now we will have Council Discussion and start with Councilman Ard. At this time you are able to speak, I didn’t want you to think I was being rude with cutting you off but I was wanting to make sure that you hold your time for now.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: I’m a team player I follow rules like everybody else. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: Thank you. Just as a point that we discussing about different things we do to help our community and ways to get engaged and if you remember back last year Ms. Kates had problems with the most proactive on point type of organization of volunteers in her district that went through and looked at everything from drainage to pot holes to street signs to lights you name it was well covered. That is an effective tool. Those type of tools is something we can easily as citizens being involved in it and people see us in the streets and community and they say hey we might want to hold off on selling that bag of dope and we might want to hold off on this that or the other. They have people all over the map out here looking around. When you get done and pass that work list and get it in a structured peered system and eat the elephant one bite at a time and it works. So hey just the last thing I just want to make a public safety comment. Here in the parish Sunday and Monday we had two fatalities right here in the parish. Both of them involve heavy equipment. One is a highway accident and one is an industrial working on a bulldozer deal. Just those big pieces of things sometimes people gets that right and they don’t make mistakes but when you are riding around in your car just running to go get that Sonic Blast or whatever you are after. You get where you can get caught up on the text messages and phone calls take a minute and enjoy your Sonic Blast and leave that phone along. Pay attention to where you are going. Make sure if you got kids with you they are properly secured in the car and that you have your seat belt on. The odds of survival if you are in a low impact collision without a seat belt are very, very slim to none if you are ejected from the vehicle. Let’s take the time and just think about it. I think we are doing a wonderful job in the community getting back to the basics and attacking the little things that make our community thrive. So let’s do that on a daily basis and when you leave the house and you tell somebody goodbye that is your commitment that you are going to do whatever and you are going to do it in a safe way. So thank you and I hope everybody enjoys Mardi Gras.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilman Drummond.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Yes, I just would like to say the man that built the water wheel his name is Terry Breland. He and his wife built it from scratch out of his own pocket. I went and looked at it and he did a heck of a job. That is from a carpenter so you can take that to the bank and that is the kind of citizens we need more of. People that will do what it takes to get us back where we need to be. Secondly I want to ask Justin to ask the citizens while they are getting ready for the parade and you are loading up everything bring a few trash bags. You can have a good time without being a slob. Take the trash with you when you get through at the end of the day. With it being MCCA Saturday let’s look out for our neighbors and look out for kids that will be out there playing and kids don’t see danger in a lit stick of dynamite. Look out for our visitors coming from out of town. I also want you to notice something Saturday which one of these businesses gets out there and clean up afterwards. One year I swear to you Hardees employees were out there cleaning up while the parade was still going on. I thought that was so cool. With that said that is all I have. Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I want to thank everyone for coming out tonight. Thank you for your support and continued prayers. Just a brief announcement Mr. “Foots” I would like to thank you for hosting the event at our railroad. I understand it was a very, very successful event and thank you for your time an effort. Mr. Moses I’m not certain if you’re asking if the Park Director and Airport Director has any accountability, well they do have accountability, and that is under the jurisdiction of the Public Works Director, they certainly do. As far as maintenance of the city there are certain request you mentioned may not happen today someone mentioned it, it may not happen today or tomorrow but there are some request that has to be and Mr. Hall knows repetitive let’s put it like that so I too will appreciate and I know we’ve had a lot going on with the flood and what have you but if we can get back up to the par and that is one reason I was asking about the work crews that were coming in how we could possibly request them for our areas. Scott you were mentioning the District A Tour that I had on last year and it was a very successful tour however I am still seeking assistance from the Delta Regional Authority for any type of grants especially if it would be applicable to restore Louisiana pertaining to our streets and our drainage because I think drainage is very important. I know you mentioned something about a culverts to be clicked on, I’m not sure if we have the machinery to do it Mr. Hall? Do we have the machinery to do the culverts at this point? What is the opposition on culverts? 

BY JAMES HALL: (Inaudible no microphone).

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: As far as replacing them or placement of the culvert do we still have that program in place? 

BY JAMES HALL: (Inaudible no microphone).

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Are you wanting a culvert put in?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes I’m asking the process of putting the culvert in yes what is the process? 

BY JAMES HALL: The city in 2010 use to install culverts. The Mayor Mizell at that time ask us to we are going to turn it back over to the public. If you want a culvert you need to get with us and we will tell you what size you need and show you how to install it. It is supposed to be contracted out but we do help the homeowners and you have to furnish the clay gravel and the gravel that goes over it. So it is all the homeowners now when they want a culvert now.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: So they furnish the gravel or the city furnishes it?

BY JAMES HALL: The homeowners does everything. We were spending hundreds of thousands of dollars a year on gravel and red clay gravel. We’ve saved hundreds of thousands of dollars by letting the owners put it in themselves. Now if it is as culvert that is broke or we break it while cleaning it we will replace it. But if somebody just wants an extra culvert for an extra driveway or building a new house the contractor has to do it. The city does not do it anymore. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: But broken ones we will replace them. 

BY JAMES HALL: If it is broken we will, yes sir. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you. I would also like to announce there was a request for the 2017 Budget to be placed in our public library and Ms. Smith has provided a Budget that is now in I’m glad to say in our public library for review. Also a concern was the status of the 1400 Block of Roosevelt. The bidding on that particular block and I understand we still looking at funds for that and that is really one of the reasoning’s why I share the fact that we do obtain a weekly sales tax from the Sheriff’s Department. So that generates the funds for our General Fund, jail operations and Industrial Complex, employee raises, Capital Improvements, street improvement, water and sewerage and waste improvement so there will be further research on the usage of the fund to see if we could possibly find if not in that particular category in another fund account for the 1400 Block of Roosevelt for blacktopping. Finally, there was one final concern was brought to me, Councilman McCree is not here but it was about a fire truck that was placed on Sullivan Drive and I think Pearl. The Planning and Zoning contacted that prospected owner to remove that fire truck and now there are buses and looks like a tractor digger. So my recommendation was to refer back to Planning and Zoning or perhaps our Code Enforcement because I’m not sure if it is a residential area or commercial.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: It has been addressed and we are aware of the problem and it has been addressed and it is an ongoing problem that does not need to be discussed at council. 

BY JAMES HALL: It was written a ticket today. It will be in court March 27th to handle it.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Good. 

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you Mr. Hall. With that being said thank you everyone. Have a safe blessed Mardi Gras.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilwoman Fortenberry.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY:  I’ve got a lot to say, I normally don’t. First of all I just want to and I know what he does he don’t do for recognition but Councilman Drummond I see him all over town at any given time. He told me about this website that you can go to, to put your more like a work order in what needed to be doing. I know he has been going around town, thousands of street lights out, he’s been in touch with Energy and you see this little colored plastic tied around these light poles give Teddy Drummond the thanks to do that. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: And the Police Department.
BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: Yes, I know I was getting to that. Then we are going to get two lights over by Wal-Marts in that dark area that goes down Shriners Drive around to the bridge we going to get two street lights over there thanks to Councilman Drummond. I just want to toot his horn just a little bit. I just want to say I love, I love, and I love this pro-activeness of our Police Department. Yesterday I sat on my front porch and had a house full from Tennessee. We saw cops stopping cars here, there and thus and my daughter said what is going on? I said I don’t know but I’m going to find out and I did. They caught them for running stop signs, for speeding, no seat belts and my husband said guess what if they got a ticket for no seat belt running a stop sign and speeding that is three tickets they got. I know Sunday our Chief of Police that everybody talks about was out in town and he gave five tickets himself for speeders. Now that is a pro-active Chief of Police do you hear me? I’m not ashamed to say that I’m so glad that Wendy, our Mayor appointing him Chief of Police. Now I want to say this in my next closing, I wished that, my mind is slipping, what is the one that talks about loving one another? Mr. Bolds. I do read my Bible. He always talks about love. 1st Corinthian come to me this week And this is what it says about love it says: Love is patient, Love is kind, It does not envy, it does not boast, it is not proud, it is not rude, it is not self-seeking, it is not easily angered, it keeps no record of wrongs, it always protects, always trust, always hopes and always persevere. That means keeping on. That is what we are doing. I want to tell ya’ll I have loved this meeting tonight I think this is the way a Council Meeting should be conducted. Saying that Mardi Gras is coming up. Ya’ll have a safe Mardi Gras. This man use to be an educator in Bogalusa, my daughter use to work for him in Bogalusa High School, Mr. Rodney Brown and he passed away. Ya’ll keep that family in your prayers. I loved Rodney Brown. I would see him in Travis’s and he would say Ms. Fortenberry when are you going to get through raising them kids? I said when the Lord sees fit. That is just what I would tell him. He would always pat me on the back and said you doing a good job. When I saw that I just wanted to say keep his family in your prayers. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Thank you. Vice-President Ritchie.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:  I would like to thank everybody for coming and for expressing your concerns. I do want to comment about the tenor of the meeting because I think it was very warm, it was very cordial, I think everybody understands everybody and that is a huge plus. I hope to see and hope that our council meeting will do that from now on out. It is easier to accomplish things when we all work together instead of working against each other. That being said there’s a lady in the audience that I would like to stand and I’m only going to tell half of the story because I can’t remember half of it, Ms. Willene would you please stand. I think you got some type of award from AARP. (Applause).

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes, yes she did.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I spent a couple of years on Planning and Zoning with Ms. Willene and she is one of the sweetest people I know. She cares about our city and she does a good job with Planning and Zoning for us. Thank you for your contributions. With that being said please pray for us every day, we need all the help we can get, I will pray for ya’ll, ya’ll pray for me and let’s love one another. Thank you and have a good evening. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. I would like to take this time to thank everybody for coming out for showing your concerns and your cares for the city. On yesterday we celebrated Monday, February 20th Robert “Bob” Hicks Day and from now on that day will be declared Robert “Bob” Hicks Day for his contribution and time and dedication during the Civil Rights movement. On March 18th the Food Harvest Fest will be giving out food at Bethlehem Baptist Church. We have partnered with the Harvest Fest and the location is 837 East Seventh Street. The time is 8:00 a.m. in the morning. Please spread to your neighbors and friends. It is a small process you just fill out a piece of paper and you are able to pick up a box of free food. Also I would like to thank Mr. Foots Quinn for arranging the program at the train station. It has been two years but I always enjoyed donating as a Civic league Member we always donate food to make sure that the function always has food in it and everything goes well. So I would like to thank you for that. Also thank you Mr. Teddy Breland and his family for donating the water mill over in the park. 

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: It is Terry. There is only one Teddy. (Laughed).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Terry, sorry. Always Mr. Malcom what you were saying you have to be your brother’s keeper. Also you have to be your city’s keeper as well as your neighbor. I always thought well you have to get up real early to catch me and see what is going on. One morning I decided to get up before day it was still dark and I went to the Cassidy Park to start picking up trash. I met Mr. Foots Quinn and he was out there before the sun even came up. So we do have to pitch in and help the city because this is our city. We should treat it like we treat our home. When guest comes to your home you tidy up your home so you have to do the same for your city not just you, not just me, every council member, everyone who lives in the City of Bogalusa. As I started my journey to go from one park to the next I found Mr. Teddy Drummond on his lawn mower cleaning up the Goodyear Park right in front of the Hospital. He was taking out of his time to make sure that park was maintained and kept. Yes Mr. James does have a job he is employed by the city but I’m quite sure he does donate a lot of free time as well. He’s not the only one we all try and get out and make sure our community our district is being well taking care of. So I do commend you for cleaning up your street area and making sure your neighborhood as well as your house and your yard is being maintained. So I do appreciate you for getting out and volunteering in that matter. Also I would like to parakeet from the Mayor on April 1st the Goodyear Park at 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. we will be celebrating the Family Fest that is being presented by Lady of the Angels. It is tons of fun of activities for kids as well as adults. On March 10th at 10:00 o’clock a.m. to 12:00 p.m. come join us at Washington Parish Council on Aging Grand Re-Opening of the Bogalusa Senior Center. I would like to see everyone come out and participate in this event. Mardi Gras is coming up let’s remember to be safe, look out for kids because you know kids do get in the street and don’t want anyone to get hit. Like Mr. Teddy said you can bring the trash bag to pick up the trash around your area and this is our city and we need to treat it like our home. Once again thank everybody for coming out. Before I forget I would like to commend Ms. Brenda, it is good to give people flowers while they are alive and for keeping us afloat for doing the job that you do. Couldn’t have a better person with keeping us together and thank you so much.

BY BRENDA FORD: Thank you.

[bookmark: _GoBack]BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Now meeting adjourned.


